
Ivychurch Annual Parish Meeting  
7th March 2020 

 

Persons present : 18 

 

After refreshments had been served the Chairman welcomed the attendees and introduced the 

Councillors and Parish Clerk. The minutes of last year’s meeting were then approved. 

Bob Preedy then gave the meeting an update on the monthly cinema screenings which he has been 

holding in the village hall – not a “club” as such, the film evenings are generally held on the second 

Thursday of the month. Films are chosen democratically from a choice of several good, predominantly 

English films with plenty of spirit. This month we are screening “Late Night” with Emma Thompson.  

Attendances at Ivychurch average around 15-20, where a welcoming atmosphere is enjoyed. Bob feels 

that there should not be much impact on our own screenings from the new Romney Marsh Digital 

Cinema in the Marsh Academy, as the offerings would probably be for different target audiences. 

Bob then moved on to the Community Radio and admitted he had found dealing with Ofcom very hard, 

but yesterday the license arrived, so Bob would be switching the station on straight after our meeting. 

The station is run by volunteers, and rather than a central studio, uses technology – an advert can be 

recorded as an MP3 file on a mobile phone and emailed to Bob. The station can be found on 100.2 FM 

and reaches as far as Sandgate, Aldgate, Tenterden, Rye, etc.  The content will be “easy listening” which 

Bob feels is different to any others on the dial. Residents in the area can send notices for local events 

and these will reach 100 square miles of audience 24 hours a day. 

Updates were then presented by Councillor Tony Hills and Church Warden Margaret Waite, and a report 

from PCSO Gorham was read out by the Parish Chairman. Councillor Clive Goddard had emailed his 

report to the Parish Clerk, this is reproduced along with the others at the end of these minutes. 

The Parish Chairman then gave a summary of highlights of the year’s activities by the Parish Council. The 

hall is being well used, and has seen its floor refurbished, a storage cupboard created for cleaning and 

speedwatch equipment, a gate has been installed to the play area, and warning triangles have been 

installed on the road to warn traffic of children playing.  Cllr Julie Bailey is keeping the parish council’s 

website updated, but we will be required to move to a new web host towards the end of the year as the 

free hosting service provided by Kent County Council is being discontinued. However, despite this 

upcoming additional cost, this year’s precept remains unchanged. Two electric vehicle rapid charging 

points are currently being installed in the hall carpark through a Highways initiative which will provide us 

with an income over the coming years. Fifth Continent have carried out some wildflower planting, this is 

ongoing. The main project for the coming year will be the replacement of the village hall roof. 



The Parish Chairman then invited members of the public to raise items of interest to them. A request 

was made for a repeat of last December’s wreath-making workshop, which was agreed. Another 

member of the public suggested the installation of one of the “Tommy” war memorial silhouettes, 

possibly on the village green. In view of the Parish Council’s intention to plant some memorial trees 

somewhere in the village, it was suggested that the silhouette might be incorporated into that project – 

plans are very much in the embryo stage at present, but it could be that an area of land might be 

secured for this in conjunction with another tree-planting initiative which would involve the local 

families and possibly also provide a small recreation / picnic area. The IAA will be taking this forward and 

more news will be forthcoming at their AGM.  Another issue raised was the lack of visibility at the 

junction of Ivychurch Road and Ashford Road, and a suggestion was made for the hedge to be replaced 

by post&rail fencing. The Chairman pointed out that this could allow footballs through, and that the 

hedge was a living, green barrier, but said the possibility of moving the hedge back into the green was 

being considered. Efforts this year to install a mirror at the junction had met with considerable problems 

– KCC had declined to help or recommend it, and had suggested it should be put on private land. This 

was felt to position any mirror too far back to be helpful, so the hedge relocation solution was being 

favoured. A member of public suggested funding for a static speed sign might be requested from 

Magnox.  One of the speedwatch group commented that the group is struggling – only 6 of the original 

9 trained are actively participating in roadside observation and sessions are weather-dependent. One 

attendee said he would be interested in doing this, Jools will send him a link to the online training. 

(ACTION  Jools)   When the speedwatch group was set up, Kent Police advice recommended this over a 

static sign which loses impact over time.  The meeting was advised that the AGM for the IAA was 

planned for 25th April in the village hall, with games, social and cafe, and an invitation was issued for 

anyone interested in joining the IAA team. 

Meeting closed at 11.20am. 

 

Report - Church Warden, St George’s Church : 

I am here today with 2 hats, St George’s and the IAA. 

Church.  

Firstly, there had been a reorganisation of the collection of churches on the Marsh. The Benefice of Lydd 

which had 6 churches, and the Benefice of Romney which had 8 churches has now become one Benefice 

with 14 churches.  

The plan is for a Team Ministry; there to be 2 full time priests but they will have slightly different roles. 

There is already a priest Rev Chris Maclean in Lydd who is the Team Vicar and advertisements will 

shortly be going out for a Team Rector who will be based in New Romney. 

Exactly what the difference in their roles will be I am not totally sure! However it does mean that they 

can give each other support. In the mean time we seem to be managing well enough with the help of 



Rev John Richardson who is helping out, in theory only 1 day per week although in fact he does very 

much more. 

It has meant that for some months, on a regular basis we have only had one service a month; Evensong 

at 6.30pm, usually on 4th Sunday of the month attended by a fairly small group of people (although as an 

exception it will be on 5th Sunday , 29th March this month, and will be a Benefice service which will be 

attended by people from 7 other churches). 

I would be very interested to know whether people would be more likely to be involved if services were 

at another time/day. 

However , in addition to our regular 4th Sunday services there have been ones which are attended by 

many more people; our short service followed by an Easter Egg Hunt, and our 2  Christmas services; a 

Carol Service and Christingle, early in December, and Carols and Candles on Christmas Eve. The 

collections from these services are donated to charities. In addition to the services a group of villagers 

went carol singing around the village, ending up singing in the pub having enjoyed being warmed up 

with mulled wine and mince pies so kindly provided by Vanda and Mark. £275 was donated to Crisis at 

Christmas 

Usually we have a service on Remembrance Sunday but this year that was not possible as the church 

was being redecorated and was full of scaffolding. A small group of us did gather at the War memorial in 

the church the following day 11th November at 11am to remember the 7 men from Ivychurch who died 

during the 1st World War. 

With regards to the 2nd World War, in October I was contacted by a Channel 4 producer who wanted to 

film in the church. The reason for that was that during the Battle of Britain a young RAF airman Anthony 

Woods Scawen had parachuted out of his hit plane which crashlanded in a field not far from here. Sadly 

he did not survive. The local vicar carried his body into the church. The film company was making a 

series of programmes to be aired in August and September in memory of the Battle of Britain . 

The story relates to the young man Anthony , and his brother Patrick , also an RAF  pilot  who were both 

in love with the same girl Bunny, Bunny had just told Patrick  that she had chosen him. Sadly Patrick was 

killed in a dogfight the day before Anthony. Channel 4 had got in contact with relatives of both Bunny 

and the boys and they were interviewed outside the church by the historian Dan Snow. 

The church has been used for a number of events during the year; the Annual Harvest Supper, Art in 

Romney Marsh, 2 concerts, a play as part of JAM, and workshops for the 5th Continent Kent Wildlife 

Trust. 

There are plans for similar events this coming year, starting with a Workshop called Bugs and Bees on 4th 

April. For JAM St George’s is very fortunate to have the first concert of the festival, on 1st July  by an 

international group of singers called The Gesualdo 6. The Ashford Invicta Choir will be performing on 

18th July and a lighter concert by a group called Songbird is planned for August. Additionally, on 1st May 



there will be a fundraising Quiz in the village hall. The Harvest Supper will as usual be on the first 

Saturday of October (3rd October). 

You have already heard about the Community Radio the mast for which is on the church tower. 

In the churchyard permission has been applied for to establish a memorial garden where ashes can be 

interred. We are very grateful to a villager who has donated a cupboard to enclose the unsightly 

fuseboxes in the north aisle and we continue to be very grateful to the band of villagers who keep the 

churchyard in such good condition; regularly mowing and strimming it . 

With support from the Kent Wildlife Trust there are raised beds in the churchyard behind the church 

which are sown with herbs and other edible plants which people are encouraged to take (and water). 

Kent Wildlife Trust have also sown parts of the churchyard with wildflowers to encourage bees which we 

so desperately need as pollinators. Help with maintaining these is very welcome. 

IAA 

With my other hat on the IAA have continued to be active, Julia Berry and Julie Diplock have been 

pursuing funding for the final piece of equipment for the childrens playground, and the IAA have held a 

quiz, Julie Devenish being our excellent quiz leader. This raised money for the Ivychurch Childrens Party. 

In November there will be another quiz for this year’s party. 

On 6th June, as part of this year’s celebration of VE day the IAA is planning a village picnic and  barbeque. 

A jumble sale may be held to raise funds for this event; date to be decided. 

The organisers of the race track events have donated some money for use for facilities that would 

benefit the village and various ideas are being considered, and others are welcome. 

Another village activity which you have heard about this morning is the monthly Ivychurch Cinema Club; 

we are very grateful to Bob Preedy for his enthusiasm for setting up and running this project. 

 

Report : Tony Hills KCC member for Romney Marsh 

Annual Report 2020 

Positions Served over the last year. 

Chair of the Kent Flood Risk Management Committee.                                     Member for 

Kent of the Southern Region Flood & Coastal Committee.             Member for Kent of the 

Kent & Essex Inshore Fishing Conservation Committee  Member of the Kent Environment 

Transport & Waste Cabinet Committee       Member of the Kent Environment  Strategy 

(cross party group)                            Served on the KCC Select Committee on Knife Crime.                                       

Served on the KCC Select Committee on Loneliness & Social Isolation.  



It has been another challenging year at Kent County Council. Many issues have come to the 

fore. 

Highways 

The Romney Marsh has highways like the rest of the County in poor condition. I have argued at 

County that not only do we need more funding for repairs, but we need to do a proper job, re-

surface 'key' roads not just patching.  We have made some progress on 'Hammonds Corner' on 

the A259, the 'ecological study' was completed last year, this year KCC is funding the design of 

a roundabout (£180k) next year we have to find the funding for the construction. The 

Government has promised to spend an extra £500 million on road repairs, we will have to wait 

and see what will be Kent's share. 

Climate Change 

In my role of chair of the KCC Flood Risk Management Committee I have been seeing the 

effects of a changing climate. More intense rainfall, warmer wetter winters. I have attended 

many meetings to improve our sea defences over the west side of Romney Marsh, which is so 

very much at risk. We have seen the worst flooding in 22 years in Lydd ranges, I was very 

pleased when the Environment Agency took 'Emergency Powers' to repair the damage to the 

green wall before a 'breach' occurred, rather than wait till the planning was passed at 

Folkestone & Hythe DC and risk a flood. 

Adult Care 

I have been very concerned with the financial threat to the 'Day Centre' in New Romney. This 

excellent establishment has to contend with a new system of funding from Kent County Council. 

The good news is that funding has not been cut but unlike the previous system which was a 

direct grant now organisation have to bid for funding. This is part of KCC trying to get best value 

and focusing on where the need is greatest. The 'Day Centre' serves the whole Marsh with its 

out-reaching meals on wheels. The Centre has an amazing range of services for the elderly as 

well as being a Medical Hub' for the Marsh. I will continue to support and defend the importance 

of the 'Day Centre' to the wider Marsh. 

Bus Transport 

I have in New Romney been leading on a bus user group with Stagecoach Buses, involving 

local councillors, organisation and retailers. Two years ago we had bus services cut across the 

Marsh. I managed to get some services reinstated but services are under pressure. Kent funds 

one local service to Ashford allowing residents to get to William Harvey Hospital. The No.11 

service, KCC subside £190,000 a year to Stagecoach. I have just set up a new bus group to see 

if we can get a green community bus service off the ground. Early days, but there is a lot of 

enthusiasm to 'tap' into locally. 

Medical Matters 



I have been involved over the last year in meetings of the NHS South Coast Commissioning 

group in putting the views of residents on the importance to local people in maintaining a fully 

functioning 'accident and emergency' service at the William Harvey Hospital. This is not 'cut and 

dried' the fight goes on. On a happier note I had an excellent briefing concerning the new Kent 

& Medway medical school from their Deputy Dean Dr. Anna Romito. They are up and running, 

training new GP's at Christ's Church, Canterbury. These new medics over the next five years 

will training at 'health Centres' and surgeries within our community this should be a massive 

help in getting more GP's in Kent. 

Kent County Councillors have two main functions. 

To represent residents at 'County' and do their level best to help with local concerns. 

To play their part in 'running' the 'County' for the benefit of all the residents of Kent. 

Tony Hills 

Kent County Councillor for Romney Marsh 

 

Report : Cllr Clive Goddard F&HDC. Report for Ivychurch 2020.  

It has been another challenging year for the District Council but careful financial planning and 
management of the budget means that we are still able to deliver all services to the community  

I  remain Chairman of the Development Control and Licencing Committee for a record 5th year I am 
monitoring the Otterpool Park development closely 

More locally, I am appointed as a representative on the Lydd Airport Consultative Committee. Hopefully 
the airport will be up and running soon to bring more jobs to the Romney Marsh. I will continue to lobby 
for Dungeness C as this is also key for the future of our local economy across the Marsh. 

I am also appointed as a District Council representative on the Romney Marsh Internal Drainage Board 
an organisation that is essential to Ivychurch and the whole of the Romney Marsh.  

I was honoured to be re-elected as Chairman of the Romney Marsh Forum. The Forum is working on 
several key issues which include Speed Watch,policing,boarder control and Health Provision on the 
Marsh and it is an excellent platform for me to work with your parish Cllr John Goldsmith, thanks John 
for your sound input always speaking up for your Parish.  

I work closely with the Police and would like to thank them for their support,and work they have carried 
out in the Village also thanks for all the hard work done by Cllr Tony Hills as my District Councillor 
college and the County Councillor.  

Since being first elected in 2015 It’s been a honour,pleasure and privilege to work with many residents 
here in Ivychurch,I now class many as new friends I would like to thank them for there support and 



sometimes patience’s! As I’ve been re-elected last May Hopefully the relationship/friendship can 
continue with Ivychurch? 

 I will continue to work for the good of all local people here in Ivychurch young and old and help to 
provide a safer, cleaner and thriving place for all to live in.  

Finally  I would like to thank the Parish Clerk, Julie Devenish for her hard work assistance and support 
not only to myself but to the whole of the Village. 

 Many thanks.  

Councillor Clive Goddard 

Folkestone and Hythe District Council 

 

Report :  PCSO John Gorham, Kent Police 

Report prepared for Ivychurch Parish council meeting. 

7th March 2020. 

 

I have been Policing the Romney Marsh area for over 12 years now, and I can say that at the time of 

writing this report, crime on the area is at its lowest, which is very good news. I think that the main 

reason for this is the vast reduction in reports of Poaching, we still do get the odd incident, but it is far 

lower than a decade ago. I think this is not only down to Police efforts to reduce it, but a lot to do that 

the local Farmers have made efforts to protect their fields, and install gates where the gates were 

missing, and that local residents understand the issue and report anything suspicious they see to Police, 

giving us the chance to attend at an early stage where we can and this tends to disrupt the Poachers. 

I have also noticed a vast reduction in the incidents of Speeding vehicles in the village areas, and I put 

this squarely down to the introduction of speedwatch on the Marsh, so I applaud those residents and 

councillors who get out there and perform this task. Of course, there will still be those that flout the 

speed limits, but with luck, they will have the letter delivered to them. 

One of the crimes that is on the increase is online fraud, cold calling fraud and telephone fraud. After 

the recent storms there was a large increase in reported cold callers offing to “fix the roof”. Most 

residents say a polite no, but some, especially the elderly do start to engage, and then when the costs 

mount wish they had not, it is sad that we only find out when it is too late and the person has parted 

with their money, its almost impossible to get it back. The Police and the Council do offer advice, but my 

main advice is to contact someone yourself, someone recommended, and not that scruffy cold caller at 

the door. 



I hope you have a good and constructive meeting tonight. 

Kent and the Romney Marsh are a safe place to live and work, and with help from people like yourselves 

we can keep it that way. 

Best regards  John Gorham PCSO 57106 


